INDEPENDENT SCHOOL DISTRICT NO. 813PRIVATE 
LAKE CITY, MINNESOTA

REGULAR MEETING

MONDAY, MAY 18, 2015 

LINCOLN HIGH SCHOOL AND JUNIOR HGIH SCHOOL, MEDIA CENTER
6:30 P.M.

MEMBERS PRESENT: Heath Oeltjen,  Kevin Pavelka, Dawn Balow, Jack Rol, Michael Ohlhaber & Becca Weist
MEMBERS ABSENT:   Patrick Dwelle
OTHERS PRESENT:  Erick Enger, Greg Berge, Patricia Arndt, Valerie Loppnow, Marti Green, Andrew Eggenberger, Amanda Durand, Margie Harkins, Jim Borgschatz, Tracy Oliver, Michelle McElmury, Bob Kemp, & Stella Chiu.
CALL TO ORDER:  The regular meeting was called to order by Chairperson Heath Oeltjen at 6:30 p.m.  Pledge of Allegiance was said.

ADOPT THE AGENDA:  Member Balow made the motion, seconded by Member Ohlhaber, to adopt the agenda with the addition to New Business to Recognize State Adaptive Bowling after item F.  Motion carried unanimously.  
ADOPT THE CONSENT AGENDA:  A motion was made by Member Rol, second by Member Weist, to adopt the consent agenda as follows:

A. Approval of Minutes of the Regular Board Meeting on April 20, 2015.
B. Approval of Payment of Bills as Presented by the Superintendent for Audit.

C. Approval of Treasurer’s Report.
Motion carried unanimously.

ITEMS REMOVED FROM THE CONSENT AGENDA:  None

PUBLIC COMMENT:  None
COMMUNICATIONS:  None 
BOARD DEVELOPMENT INFORMATION/REPORTS:  

A. Graduation:  Sunday, May 31, 2015, at 2:00 p.m. in the Lincoln Gymnasium
B. Staff Luncheon:  Monday, June 1, 2015, at 11:30 a.m. in the Lincoln Cafeteria
C. Regular School Board Meeting:  Monday, June 15, 2015 at 6:30 p.m. in the Lincoln Media Center.
PRESENTATION:  Bob Kemp presented the insurance information for the 2015-2016 school year to the Board.  EMC gave the District it’s best bid for Property, Auto, Workers Comp, Linebacker, etc.  The bid was so good that Traveler Insurance reviewed the quote and was discouraged from doing a quote because they couldn’t match it.  The District had about an $8,000 decrease in the cost of Worker’s Comp.  Some older, expensive claims have now fallen off the District’s record.  The safety review only had one minor recommendation and that was addressed.  EMC has been our carrier for several years now, and they are feeling more comfortable with us.  

Stella Chiu, the Lake City foreign exchange student from Taiwan, gave a presentation on her home country.  Stella’s two host families were Jennifer & ____ Taylor and Scott & Karen Fiege.  She will be here for graduation and will return to Taiwan shortly after.  
PRINCIPALS’ REPORTS:  Principal Berge gave a special thank you to Stella and added that Lincoln had two great exchange students this year that really added to our student experience.  
The 3D printer is being used in the CADD lab.  They are using it to put a new twist on the CO2 cars that students build every year.  This year, students designed the cars and then “printed” them out using the 3D printer.  There is a video showing the cars racing on the CO2 car track on the school website.  

The Visual Arts Festival produced three “Best of Show” awards for Lincoln students, Grace Dankers, Brandy Geolat and Halie Rasmussen.  Many other students earned special recognition at the art festival.  Berge extended a special thank you to their teacher Colin Atkinson.
Lincoln’s physical education teacher, Tom Horner, will be doing sunrise yoga in the park.  Students, community members, and school staff have been invited to participate in this wellness event.  

Lincoln High School was recognized with two awards this year.  For the 5th year in a row, Lincoln was recognized by the Washington Post as one of America’s Most Challenging High Schools.  Lincoln was also listed on the U.S. News and World Report.   
Position update: the High School English position:  we have hired Abbey Knapek, a University of Minnesota – Duluth 2015 graduate and Lincoln also received approximately 20 applications for the school guidance counselor.  That position will be filled in June.  

Awards night was May 13th.  Lincoln had 53 School Board Scholars, 25 Socratic Challenge Scholars, and 32 Honor Grads.  Service Awards went to 22 students and 29 Perfect Attendance Awards were presented as well.  We are fortunate to have 51 organizations present 70+ scholarships for over $60,000 to our Senior Class.  The Class of 2015 has 87 graduates that will receive their diplomas on May 31.  Principal Berge referred to them as a kind and classy group of students.   The final Tiger Pride Day on May 19th will celebrate their achievements. 

Principal Berge shared his frustration with the testing the School is mandated to provide.  Out of a 30 day period, Lincoln has 29 days of testing.  It is time consuming, requires resources, and halts the learning process.  Berge agrees there can be value in the testing, but that it is to consuming.  He is hoping for a trend in moderation.  

The Teen Leadership Program visited Bluff View 6th graders who will be attending the High School next year.  Students were able to ask any question they had regarding their move to Lincoln in the fall.  It was nice to have these TLP students reassure the 6th graders about life in Lincoln.  The 6th grade class will also tour the High School before the end of the year so that they can become familiar with the environment before the fall.  
Several retirements are happening at Buff View, outstanding people with many years of service not only in the school, but our community as well.  New hires for these Bluff View positions will likely be coming to the Board to approve in June.  
We are anticipating a small kindergarten class.  While we are cognoscente of a possible reduction in sections, we know that our special education numbers in these classes will be higher.  Principal Borgschatz is planning on 5 sections, but trying to remain fluid with the situation.  Some considerations, we often pick up students in the fall and we want to maintain smaller class sizes, especially in these lower grades.  If we can help some of these students get caught up now, we may be able to avoid special education costs down the road.   Third grade is also a bubble class.  They are currently 4 sections, but close in numbers to warrant 5 sections if the number of students should increase. 
Title I will be opened for an internal applicant before being posted.  Principal Borgschatz is moving forward with the ADSIS and G/T positions.  The ADSIS grant will be the driving factor in the Gifted and Talented position.  The research shows some interesting ways to do a gifted and talented program.  Some are run through Community Education and others are run as after school programs that students may choose to participate in.  
Bluff View’s “On the Move” program has now concluded.  Students that turned off electronics and found alternative activities for 12 or more days have received rewards.  Grades K-3 earned playground balls and 4-6 grade spent time at Hok-Si-La in fun activities.  Participation was 95% for grades 4-6, but the younger group was much lower.  They will have to rethink the rewards structure and try to get the younger ones more involved.      

MCA testing is done, two sessions of math and two sessions of reading.  The unofficial school test scores are available. The State averages are not going to be official until August. Bluff View test scores were above last years’ in Math and Reading.  We had one grade level drop below the anticipated state average.  More information will be presented later this summer at the August board meeting when all scores are final.
On May 29th, the High School FFA students will be visiting Bluff View to present agricultural information.  They will have farm animals, tractors, and trivia/activities that will introduce and promote agriculture.  
Twenty-three kids are participating in Clay Target League.  They had their first shoot this last weekend at Dumpfries Sportsman’s Club.  Fourteen of the students will attend the shoot in Alexandria.

Kara Majchrzak, a teacher at Bluff View and daughter to a police officer, had the idea to offer classes the opportunity to “Adopt an Officer”.  Hoping to have students connect to our local police in a positive, supporting way, she anticipated each officer having one class.  Support was so strong for the program; entire grades are supporting the officers.  Students have had the opportunity to meet the officer and send letters, pictures, and even treat to encourage and support them.   Member Weist shared how much this meant to the officers and has personally seen student drawings the kids have sent to their officers hanging in the police station.   
COMMUNITY EDUCATION:  The Driver’s Education class is finishing the classroom portion of the driver’s requirements.  A mandatory parent meeting was held and parents were instructed on what they need to do to help students complete the pre-driving requirements.    There are summer time slots available for behind the wheel instruction.
Director Harkins shared that ECFE is shifting a lot of staff around to accommodate the new student load for next year.  All of the staff resignations this year are being made so that new hiring’s can occur for next year.    Due to the additional LEEP Preschool classes, sharing staff and space will not be an option next year. We are currently looking for space for next school year, with the increase in preschool classes.
Farm night for ECFE had to be cancelled because of the bad weather. 

Community Education is still adding LEEP registration every day.  Placement letters were mailed out to families.  Currently, we have 81 - 4 year olds and 30 - 3 year olds.  There are still a few openings for 3 year olds, and Community Ed will not turn away any 4 year olds, adjusting the class size when needed.  With the addition of a 5th section of 4 year olds, the 3 year old teacher will also be teaching a section of 4’s. ECFE will not be able to share that teacher, assistant or room.  Also, we are adding a Friday morning School Readiness class (extra 3rd day) for at-risk students.  Director Harkins said they will post for this new position (Friday mornings only). Ideally, the 3&4 year old teacher will teach this extra morning.
Tiger Time’s summer program is taking registrations.  They will be doing staff in service and set up on June 1st, with an opening date of June 4th.   August 28th will be the final day of the summer programs and Tiger Time’s hours will be from 5:45 a.m.-6 p.m.

OLD BUSINESS:  
APPROVE POLICY CHANGES:  

A motion was made by Member Rol to approve the following policy changes: 

1.  LC 703.1 to 701.1         Establishment and Adoption of School District Budget

2. LC 721 to 707                Transportation of Public School Students 

3. LC 724 to 708                Transportation of Nonpublic School Students

4. LC 727 to 709                Student Transportation Safety Policy

5. LC 730 to 710                Extra Curricular Transportation
Motion was seconded by Member Pavelka.  Motion carried unanimously.
NEW BUSINESS:  

REVIEW CHANGES TO POLICIES:  The Board reviewed changes to the following School Board policies, (first reading).

1. LC 578 to 526

Hazing Prohibition (Online & In Handbooks)

2. LC 721 to 707 

Health & Safety

APPROVE AUDITORS:  A motion by Member Ohlhaber was made to appoint Clifton Larson Allen for the District’s 2014-2015 Audit.  Member Rol seconded the motion.  Motion carried unanimously.
APPROVE NATIONAL SCHOOL LUNCH PROGRAM:  A motion by Member Pavelka was made for the District to participate in the National School Lunch Program for the 2015-2016 school year.  The motion was seconded by Member Rol.  Motion carried unanimously.
APPROVE MEMBERSHIP IN MSHSL:  A motion by Member Balow was made for Lake City to be a member district in the Minnesota State High School League for the 2015-2016 school year.  The motion was seconded by Member Weist.  Motion carried unanimously.

APPROVE INSURANCE COMPANY:  A motion by Member Rol was made for the EMC Insurance to provide insurance (property, general liability, auto, workers comp, etc.) to the District for the 2015-2016 school year.  The motion was seconded by Member Balow.  Motion carried unanimously.
RECOGNIZE STATE PARTICIPANTS:  In a motion by Member Pavelka and seconded by Member Balow, the board unanimously recognized the Visual Arts Festival participants and their instructor Colin Atkinson.

RECOGNIZE STATE PARTICIPANTS:  In a motion by Member Rol and seconded by Member Pavelka, the board unanimously recognized State Adaptive Bowling 5th Place finish by Brittany Plank and her coach Kim Bobb.  
APRROVE DISPOSAL OF VEHICLES:   On a motion by Member Rol, and seconded by Member Weist, the Board unanimously voted to dispose of two District vehicles, the Ford Taures and the Mercury Sable.

FEE SCHEDULE:  The Board reviewed the fee schedule for the 2015-2016 school year.  Additions were made in the sports areas. 
PERSONNEL

APPROVE ENGLISH TEACHER:  A motion was made by Member Rol and seconded by Member Balow to approve Abigale Knapek as a Secondary English Teacher at Lincoln for the 2015-2016 school year (BS Step 0).  Motion passed 6-0.

APPROVE RESIGNATION:  A motion was made by Member Ohlhaber and seconded by Member Rol to approve the resignation of Mary Schumacher as Early Childhood Family Education Parent Educator, effective at the end of the 2014-2015 school year.  Motion passed 6-0.

APPROVE RESIGNATION:  A motion was made by Member Ohlhaber and seconded by Member Rol to approve the resignation of Sheri Sommer as Early Childhood Family Education Teacher Assistant, effective at the end of the 2014-2015 school year.  Motion passed 6-0.

APPROVE RESIGNATION:  A motion was made by Member Weist and seconded by Member Ohlhaber to approve the resignation of Amanda Roper as Early Childhood Family Education Teacher, effective at the end of the 2014-2015 school year.  Motion passed 6-0.

APPROVE RESIGNATION:  A motion was made by Member Rol and seconded by Member Weist to approve, with appreciation, the resignation of Lynette Matzke as Senior High Guidance Counselor, effective at the end of the 2014-2015 school year.  Motion passed 6-0.

APRROVE TIGER TIME SUMMER STAFF:  A motion by Member Ohlhaber was made to approve Tiger Time summer staff:  Elliot Cox, Johanna Ender, Stephanie Gold, Marie Mangold, Ashley Rabehl, Haley Vaith, Amanda Johnson and fill in staff:  Reid Lundell, Lisa Jacob, Bailey Cronin, Hailey Blattner, Haley Martin, Dylan McDonnell.  The motion was seconded by Member Pavelka.  Motion passed 6-0.
SUPERINTENDENT REPORT:   The Insurance Committee will meet next week (5/28).   The District is looking at no increase in our health insurance for fiscal year 2016, and a 6% increase in 2017 that can be negotiated.  Some of the things that the insurance committee will have to consider is an existing wellness program funded at $30,000 and primary care access.
Region V performed a work flow analysis in the District Office on May 6.  Their purpose was to analyze the accounting procedures, work flow, and reporting processes that are used to operate the school district.  Superintendent Enger will be receiving the report in the next few months and consider any recommended changes.

The challenge of space for ECFE/Pre-Kindergarten has the staff reviewing considerations to provide services in early education.  The legislature is considering more funding for this age group and Lake City schools need to position themselves to provide this service.  Even if the legislature doesn’t fund it this year, it will eventually gain support, and we will need a long term solution to all day, every day, pre-k education.  
One very interesting result in the House and Senate education bill was the authority of all districts to obtain state equalized funding for facilities expenditures.  If passed, the District would be able to use this funding to work on roofs, or building related repairs without voter approval.  The biggest 25 Districts in the state have been allowed to use this money without voter approval for years.  Our lobbying organizations have finally been able to push the legislature to write in this opportunity for all school districts in the state.   This could mean that Lake City wouldn’t have to go to the voters this fall and much of the repairs could be financed by the state and not local property taxpayers.  We will have to see how the session finishes.

Superintendent Enger met with Sherry Johnson from GCED to discuss our structure and how that will fit when we make our move to GCED.  December and January will be the start of the direct work on the transition.  
BOARD REPORTS/COMMENTS:  

Member Balow informed the Board that HVED’s Executive Director has submitted his resignation.  This may bring change, but the transition to GCED will minimize that for Lake City.       
Board Chairman Oeltjen reminded the board the teacher’s union has submitted to negotiate.  He will be calling the committee together to discuss their thoughts and lay out the process.

ADJOURNMENT:

A motion was made by Member Rol, seconded by Member Ohlhaber, to adjourn the meeting at 8:27 p.m.  Motion carried unanimously. 
